CAR CONNECTIVITY CONSORTIUM LLC

a Delaware limited liability company

THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Article 1 DEFIN	IITIONS	1
Section 1.1	Defined Terms	1
Section 1.2	Clarifications	5
Article 2 FORM	ATION AND ORGANIZATION OF THE COMPANY	6
Section 2.1	Formation and Organization	6
Section 2.2	Name	6
Section 2.3	Principal Office	6
Section 2.4	Registered Office and Registered Agent	6
Section 2.5	Reservation of Redress	6
Section 2.6	No Consent to Jurisdiction	6
Article 3 PURPO	OSE, BUSINESS AND DURATION OF THE COMPANY	6
Section 3.1	Purpose	6
Section 3.2	Limitations on Activities	7
Section 3.3	Prohibition Against Private Inurement	7
Section 3.4	Term of Existence	7
Article 4 MEMB	BERS	7
Section 4.1	Current and New Members	7
Section 4.2	Types of Members	8
Section 4.3	Restrictions on Transferability	10
Section 4.4	Dissociation Events for Members	10
Section 4.5	Suspension of Member	11
Section 4.6	Independent Activities	12
Section 4.7	Compliance With Antitrust and Competition Laws	12
Section 4.8	Restriction for Non-Compliance with Applicable Laws	13
Section 4.9	Affiliates	13
Section 4.10	Certification Program and Logo Usage	13
Article 5 MEET	INGS OF MEMBERS	13
Section 5.1	Representation of Members	13
Section 5.2	Meetings of the Members	14
Section 5.3	Action Without a Meeting	15

Article 6 MANA	GEMENT	16
Section 6.1	Management by the Board of Directors	16
Section 6.2	Actions by Board of Directors; No Individual Authority of Members	17
Section 6.3	Delegation of Duties and Responsibilities by Board of Directors to Officers, Working Groups and Committees	17
Section 6.4	Meetings of the Board of Directors	18
Section 6.5	Action Without a Meeting	18
Section 6.6	Approval by Board of Directors	19
Section 6.7	Alternate Directors	20
Article 7 OFFIC	ERS	20
Section 7.1	Officer Positions	20
Section 7.2	Independent Activities of Officers	21
Article 8 MEMB	ER VOTING	21
Section 8.1	Voting Rights	21
Section 8.2	Default Requirement for Approval of Action by the Members	21
Article 9 FINAL	SPECIFICATION AND ADMINISTRATION	21
Section 9.1	Administration	21
Section 9.2	Access to the Final Specification	21
Section 9.3	Working Groups	21
Section 9.4	Process for Approval of Final Specifications	22
Section 9.5	Survival of Rights and Obligations after a Dissociation Event	23
Article 10 CONI	FIDENTIAL INFORMATION	23
Section 10.1	Company Confidential Information	23
Section 10.2	Exceptions to Non-Disclosure of Company Confidential Information	24
	Permitted Affiliate Recipients	
Article 11 FINA	NCE, TAX ELECTIONS, REPORTS	25
Section 11.1	Membership Fees	25
Section 11.2	Additional Membership Fees	25
Section 11.3	No Third Party Benefit	25
Section 11.4	No Capital Accounts	25
	Fiscal Year; Methods of Accounting	
Section 11.6	Tax Elections	25
Section 11.7	Tax Returns and Reports	25
Section 11.8	Records to be Maintained	26
Section 11.9	Inspection Rights of Members	26

Article 12 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY; INDEMNITY; AND INSURANCE	26
Section 12.1 Limitation of Liability	26
Section 12.2 Indemnity of Persons Acting for Company	26
Section 12.3 Indemnity of Company for Member's Unauthorized Acts	26
Section 12.4 No Third-Party Benefit	27
Section 12.5 Hold Harmless	27
Section 12.6 Exculpation and Duties and Liabilities of Directors and Other Authorized Persons	27
Article 13 DISSOLUTION AND TERMINATION	27
Section 13.1 Dissolution	27
Section 13.2 Winding Up and Distribution of Assets	27
Section 13.3 No Additional Membership Fees or Contributions Required	28
Section 13.4 Certificate of Cancellation	28
Article 14 DISPUTE RESOLUTION	28
Section 14.1 General Provisions	28
Section 14.2 Negotiations	28
Section 14.3 Arbitration	29
Article 15 MEMBER REPRESENTATIONS AND COVENANTS	30
Section 15.1 Representations	30
Section 15.2 Indemnification by Member	30
Article 16 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	31
Section 16.1 Further Assurances	31
Section 16.2 Notices	31
Section 16.3 Compliance with Law	32
Section 16.4 Application of Law	32
Section 16.5 Entire Agreement	32
Section 16.6 Amendment	32
Section 16.7 Effect of Waiver or Consent	32
Section 16.8 Facsimiles	32
Section 16.9 Limitation on Rights of Others	33
Section 16.10 Rights and Remedies Cumulative	33
Section 16.11 Successors and Assigns	33
Section 16.12 Survival of Certain Representations and Covenants	33
Section 16.13 Injunctive Relief; Costs of Enforcement	33
Section 16.14 Severability	33
Section 16.15 Counterparts	33

LIST OF SCHEDULES, EXHIBITS AND APPENDICES

Schedule A --- Member Counterpart Signature Page

CAR CONNECTIVITY CONSORTIUM LLC

THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

This THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT governing the Company is dated as of April 24, 2024, by and among the Company and the Members of the Company. As from time to time hereafter amended, this Third Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement is referred to below as the "Agreement" or "LLC Agreement".

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Members established the Company as a Delaware limited liability company for the purpose of developing industry standards to facilitate the connectivity of mobile devices, services and/or applications in the integrated operation of automotive information systems, as more fully described herein and in the appendices attached hereto, and in connection therewith the Members executed a Limited Liability Company Agreement dated as of February 28, 2011 as amended as of November 28, 2012 ("First Amended and Restated Agreement") and thereafter subsequently amended the First Amended and Restated Agreement as of November 18, 2016 (the "Second Amended and Restated Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Company conducts its activities as a nonprofit trade association to develop intellectual property and standard industry Specifications to be distributed for general use by manufacturers for improved and seamless smartphone use in the automotive environment and to license technology pursuant to the Specifications and to provide transparent certification procedures for inclusion with and the implementation of such Specifications;

WHEREAS, the Members desire to amend, restate and supersede the Second Amended and Restated Agreement in its entirety by entering into this Agreement, and to set forth the details of their relationship and of the governance and management of the Company; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 16.6 of the Second Amended and Restated Agreement, this Agreement has received both Supermajority Board Approval and Supermajority Member Approval, and is binding on all Members of the Company.

AGREEMENTS

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual agreements and representations herein contained, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties agree as follows.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement, the following capitalized terms shall have the respective meanings set forth in this Section 1.1.

- "Adopter Member" means the type of Member described in Section 4.2.3 hereof.
- "Advisors" means the type of non-Member described in Section 4.2.4 hereof.
- "Affiliate" of a specified Person, is any Person, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controlling, controlled by or under common control with the specified Person. The term "control" in the preceding sentence shall require, with respect to any Person, both the right to exercise,

directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the voting rights in such Person, and the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the total interests in the profits or losses of such Person.

"Affiliate Signatory" means any Affiliate of a Member (including any Parent of any Affiliate of a Member) that signs a counterpart signature page to such Member's Membership Agreement pursuant to Section 4.2.5(b) below.

"Agreement" means this Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement, as further amended from time to time.

"Authorized Person" has the meaning set forth in Section 12.6 hereof.

"Bankruptcy" means with respect to a Member: (i) the Member or its Parent files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy; (ii) the Member or its Parent is adjudicated as bankrupt or insolvent; (iii) the Member or its Parent files a petition or answer seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any statute, law or regulation; (iv) the Member or its Parent seeks, consents to, or acquiesces in the appointment of a trustee, receiver, or liquidator of the Member or of all or any substantial part of the Member's or the Parent's properties; (v) if within 120 calendar days after the commencement of any proceeding against the Member or its Parent seeking reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution, or similar relief under any statute, law, or regulation, the proceeding has not been dismissed; or (vi) if within 90 calendar days after the appointment without the Member's consent or the Parent's consent, as the case may be, or acquiescence of a trustee, receiver, or liquidator of the Member or the Parent or of all or any substantial part of the Member's properties or of the Parent's properties, as the case may be, the appointment is not vacated or stayed; or if a stay is granted, the appointment is not vacated within 90 calendar days after the expiration of such stay.

"Board Approval" means the affirmative Vote of a majority of the members of the Board of Directors, as in effect on the Vote Date.

"Board of Directors" means the managing governance board of the Company as described in Section 6.1 hereof.

"Certificate of Formation" means the Certificate of Formation of the Company filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on February 28, 2011, as amended from time to time subject to Board Approval.

"Certification Requirement(s)" means the entirety of additional requirements, approvals, or terms required by a Member to certify a product or service anticipated by the Specification.

"Charter Member" means the type of Member described in Section 4.2.1 hereof. "Core Member" means the type of Member described in Section 4.2.2 hereof.

"Charter Member Approval" means the affirmative Vote of a majority of the Charter Members in attendance at the meeting who are qualified to form a Quorum (as defined in Section 5.2.7) and that are entitled to Vote on a particular action or matter and do not abstain from such Vote, as determined on the Vote Date.

"Company" means the Delaware limited liability company that is governed by this Agreement and that is initially known as "Car Connectivity Consortium LLC".

"Company Confidential Information" means all nonpublic information that the Company designates as confidential at the time of the disclosure. Company Confidential Information includes the Company's financial information, Trade Secrets and any other information relating to the Final Specification that the Company has taken measures to prevent from becoming available to persons other than those selected by the Company. Company Confidential Information also includes information received from others (including without limitation Members) that is subject to nondisclosure obligations.

"Company Licensed Rights" means all intellectual property rights that are licensed by the Company from a third party.

"Company Software" means any computer software, in both source code and object code forms, that is entirely owned by the Company without any license restrictions from third parties. Company Software does not include any software that the Company licenses from third parties.

"Contact Information Form" shall mean the Member Contact Information Form attached to the Membership Agreement and completed by the Member in connection with its admission, or such other form as may be designated by the Company from time to time for purposes of collecting such information.

"Contribution" has the meaning as set forth in the Intellectual Property Rights Policy.

"Control" of an Affiliate (including the terms "Controlling", "Controlled by" and "under common Control with") shall mean the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Affiliate, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise.

"Copyrights" means all right, title, and interest in and to all copyright registrations, certificates of copyright and all other literary property and author rights.

"Disclosing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.2.

"Dissociation Event" means an event described as a Dissociation Event in Section 4.4.1.

"Draft Specification" means all versions of a document designated as Car Connectivity Consortium LLC draft specification, including without limitation a document titled "Draft Specification" or words of similar meaning, and all Contributions thereto.

"Essential IPR" means essential intellectual property rights as defined in the Intellectual Property Rights Policy.

"Final Specification" means a Draft Specification that has been adopted by the Board of Directors.

"Intellectual Property Rights Policy" means the Company's Intellectual Property Rights Policy.

"LLC Act" means the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act set forth at Title 6, Chapter 18 of the Delaware Revised Statutes, as such act may be amended from time to time.

"Member" means each Person that has been admitted to the Company and for which a Dissociation Event has not occurred.

"Member Approval" means the affirmative Vote of a majority of the Members in attendance at the meeting who are qualified to form a Quorum (as defined in Section 5.2.7) and that are entitled to Vote on a particular action or matter and do not abstain from such Vote, as determined on the Vote Date.

"Members' Issues" means the following issues, individually and collectively: (a) amendment of this Agreement or the Membership Agreement other than any amendment that (i) is required to comply with applicable law or (ii) does not materially adversely impact the rights and obligations under this Agreement of any Member (in its capacity as such); and (b) the merger or consolidation of the Company with, disposition of all or substantially all of the Company's assets to, or acquisition of all or substantially all of the assets of, any other Person.

"Membership Agreement" means the membership agreement described in Section 4.2.5 hereof, as from time to time hereafter amended hereof.

"Membership Fees" means the fees due by Members described in Sections 11.1 and 11.2

"Membership Interest" means the entire rights of a Member in the Company at any particular time.

"Officers" means any individual appointed to be an officer of the Company in accordance with Article 7 hereof.

"Parent" means (a) with respect to any Member on the date of this Agreement, the Person designated as the Parent of such Member on such Member's Contact Information Form or other records of the Company, but only for so long as such Member is a direct or indirect Subsidiary of the designated Person or such Member is designated as its own Parent, and (b) with respect to any other Person (including any Member if clause (a) of this definition ceases to apply to such Member), such Person if it is not a Subsidiary of another Person, or if it is a Subsidiary of another Person of which it is a Subsidiary that is not itself a Subsidiary of another Person. In the event that the entity that ultimately controls the Member is not its immediate parent entity, the "Parent" refers to the ultimately controlling entity.

"Permitted Affiliate Recipient" means any Affiliate of a Member that is entitled to receive Company Confidential Information pursuant to the terms of Section 10.3 below.

"Person" includes an individual, corporation, general or limited partnership, limited liability company, cooperative, association, joint venture, trust, or other form of business organization, whether or not operated for profit, organized under the laws of any jurisdiction, including the laws of any state, territory or possession of the United States or a foreign country.

"Receiving Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.2 hereof.

"Record Date" means the date determined by Board Approval as the record date for determining who the Members of the Company are for the purposes of any Vote of the Members.

"Representative" means any individual designated by a Member as a representative of such Member in accordance with Section 5.1 hereof.

"Specifications" means the industry standards to facilitate both the wired and wireless connectivity of mobile devices, services and applications in the integrated operation of automotive information communication and/or entertainment systems, and such related standards as from time to time developed by the Company.

"Subsidiary" of a Person means an Affiliate controlled directly or indirectly by such Person.

"Supermajority Board Approval" means the affirmative Vote of at least two-thirds of the members of the Board of Directors, as in effect on the Vote Date.

"Supermajority Charter Member Approval" means the affirmative Vote of at least two-thirds of the Charter Members that are in attendance at the meeting who are qualified to form a Quorum of the Charter Members (as defined in Section 5.2.7) and that are entitled to Vote on a particular action or matter and do not abstain from such Vote, as determined on the Vote Date.

"Supermajority Member Approval" means the affirmative Vote of at least two-thirds of the Members that are in attendance at the meeting who are qualified to form a Quorum (as defined in Section 5.2.7) and that are entitled to Vote on a particular action or matter and do not abstain from such Vote, as determined on the Vote Date.

"Trade Secrets" means all right, title and interest in and to all trade secret rights arising under the common law, state law, federal law or the laws of any foreign country.

"Transfer" means (i) as a noun, the sale, gift, assignment, transfer, conveyance or other disposition, either for value or without value, and either voluntarily, involuntarily or by operation of law, of all or any portion of a Membership Interest, or the creation of a security interest, lien or encumbrance of any kind in or with respect to all or any portion of a Membership Interest, and (ii) as a verb, to effect a Transfer as defined in clause (i).

"Vote" means, (i) as a noun, the vote of Members, including any class of Members entitled to vote, or the members of the Board of Directors in favor of or against, or the execution by Members, including any class of Members, or by the members of the Board of Directors, or the decision by Members, including any class of Members, or by the members of the Board of Directors not to execute, a written consent to approve, a particular action or matter brought before those Members or to the Board of Directors, as the case may be, to vote on or to consent to such action or matter, and (ii) as a verb, to effect a Vote as described in clause (i).

"Vote Date" means in the case of a vote, the date of the vote, and in the case of a written consent, the date the written consent is executed by the last signing Member or member of the Board of Directors whose consent is needed to make such written consent effective pursuant to the terms of Section 5.3.1. or Section 6.5.1.

"Working Groups" means a working group of Members' Representatives formed by Board Approval and tasked with the development of specific components of the Final Specification or the Certification Requirements required thereby or any other project or matter as determined by the Board of Directors, as are more specifically described in Section 9.3.

Section 1.2 Clarifications. Words used in this Agreement, regardless of the gender and number specifically used, shall be deemed and construed to include any other gender and any other number as the context requires. As used in this Agreement, the word "including" is not limiting, and the word "or" is both conjunctive and disjunctive. Except as specifically otherwise provided in this Agreement in a particular instance, a reference to a section or exhibit is a reference to a section of this Agreement or an exhibit hereto, and the terms "hereof," "herein" and other like terms refer to this Agreement as a whole, including the exhibits to this Agreement, and not solely to any particular part of this Agreement. The descriptive headings in this Agreement are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 2 FORMATION AND ORGANIZATION OF THE COMPANY

- **Section 2.1 Formation and Organization.** On February 28, 2011, the Company was formed as a Delaware limited liability company pursuant to the LLC Act by filing the Certificate of Formation with the Delaware Secretary of State. The rights and obligations of the Company and the Members shall be as provided in the LLC Act, the Certificate of Formation, and this Agreement. This Agreement is subject to, and governed by, the LLC Act and the Certificate of Formation.
- **Section 2.2 Name.** The name of the Company as set forth in the Certificate of Formation is "Car Connectivity Consortium LLC". In addition, the Company may adopt trade names and trade styles as the Company, by Board Approval, may from time to time determine.
- **Section 2.3 Principal Office.** The principal office of the Company shall be Car Connectivity Consortium LLC, c/o VTM Group, 3855 SW 153rd Drive, Beaverton, Oregon 97006, with any written notices being sent to the attention of Car Connectivity Consortium Administration. Upon Board Approval, the Company may change its principal office and its representative for notice purposes, and may establish other places of business at any place or places.
- **Section 2.4 Registered Office and Registered Agent.** The Company's initial registered office shall be 2711 Centerville Road, Suite 400, Wilmington, Delaware 19808, and the Company's initial registered agent at such address shall be Corporation Service Company. The registered office and/or registered agent may be changed from time to time to another address in the United States and/or another Person by Board Approval in accordance with the LLC Act.
- **Section 2.5 Reservation of Redress.** The formation, existence and operation of the Company, and membership in the Company are not intended, nor shall they be construed, to limit, either individually or together, the rights of any Member to bring or cause to be brought or maintained any legal or equitable action or proceeding against any other Member or against the Company except as set forth in Article 14.2 or in Article 14.3 regarding resolution of certain disputes.
- **Section 2.6 No Consent to Jurisdiction.** By entering into this agreement, except as provided in the LLC Act, no Member consents to or acknowledges jurisdiction of any governmental body or instrumentality over governance of the Company.

ARTICLE 3 PURPOSE, BUSINESS AND DURATION OF THE COMPANY

Section 3.1 Purpose. The Company has been organized for the following purposes:

- 3.1.1 To be a business league not organized for profit within the meaning of 501(c)(6) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), or any successor provision, including:
- (a) To develop industry standards to facilitate both the wired and wireless connectivity of mobile devices, services and/or applications in the integrated operation of automotive information, communication and/or entertainment systems; and
- (b) To develop intellectual property and standard industry Specifications to be distributed for general use by manufacturers or developers of relevant products, devices, applications or technology for improved and seamless smartphone use in the automotive environment and to license

technology pursuant to the Specifications and to provide Certification Requirements for the implementation of such Specifications.

- **Section 3.2 Limitations on Activities.** Notwithstanding any of the above statements of purposes and powers, the Company shall not engage in any activities or exercise any powers, whether express or implied, so as to disqualify the Company from exemption from federal income tax under section 501(a) of the Code by reason of being an organization described in section 501(c)(6) of the Code and from exemption from Delaware income tax by reason of being an organization described in Section 1902(b)(3) of Title 30 of the Delaware Administrative Code and corresponding provisions of any future United States federal tax code or Delaware code, including disqualification by:
- 3.2.1 Conducting its activities to achieve the foregoing purposes in furtherance of its Members common business interest without: (a) engaging in a regular business of the kind ordinarily carried on for profit, (b) conducting business or services for the direct financial profits of its Members, nor (c) making distributions of its income or assets to its Members; or
- 3.2.2 Exercising all powers and engaging in activities necessary to or reasonably connected with the foregoing purposes that may be exercised and engaged in by a company formed under the LLC Act without carry on any activities not permitted to be carried on by a company exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code, or the corresponding section of any future code.
- **Section 3.3 Prohibition Against Private Inurement.** Notwithstanding any of the above statements of purposes and powers, no part of the net earnings of the Company will inure to the benefit of, or be distributable to, its Members, directors or trustees, officers, or other private persons; provided that the Company is authorized and empowered to: (i) make cash distributions to its Members where such distributions represent no more than a reduction in dues or contributions previously paid to the Company to support its activities (only to the extent permissible by an organization exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code), and (ii) pay reasonable compensation for services rendered and to make payments in furtherance of the purposes of the Company. Nothing contained herein will be construed to preclude any director from serving the Company in any other capacity as an officer, agent, employee, or otherwise, and receiving compensation therefore so long as such compensation is approved by a majority of disinterested directors.
- **Section 3.4 Term of Existence.** The Company's existence shall continue until the Company is dissolved and its Certificate of Formation is cancelled in accordance with this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 MEMBERS

Section 4.1 Current and New Members.

4.1.1 Members Capacity as Members. The Members, in their capacity as such, shall have no part in the management of the Company except as set forth in this Agreement or in nonwaivable provisions of the LLC Act and, unless otherwise authorized by the Board of Directors, shall have no authority or right to act on behalf of, or to bind, the Company in connection with any matter. Except as specifically provided for in this Agreement or in a nonwaivable provision of the LLC Act, the Members, in their capacity as such, shall have no Voting, approval or consent rights and to the extent permitted by applicable law, each Member, in its capacity as such, waives its right to Vote on any matters and acknowledges that for amendments to the LLC Agreement only the Charter Members shall be the class of Members entitled to vote on those matters; provided however, that the Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, submit other issues to a Vote of the Members. Membership does not grant Members any

distribution rights from the Company. Nothing in this Section 4.1 or this Agreement will be construed to allow or require the Company to make any distributions to Member, including but not limited to any distributions that are impermissible by an organization exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.

- 4.1.2 <u>Members</u>. The Company shall maintain a current record of its Members' names and associated membership type, which shall be available to Members upon request to the Company's secretary. The Board of Directors shall cause the Company to keep accurate records regarding changes in the Members pursuant to Sections 4.1.3, 4.3 and 4.4.
- 4.1.3 <u>Admission of New Members</u>. Any association, partnership, organization, corporation, or non-profit entity that is interested in promoting the purposes of the Company may become a Member of the Company in accordance with this Agreement; provided that the Board of Directors may from time to time establish membership requirements that are designed to further the purposes of the Company; and provided further that no Affiliate of an existing Member will be permitted to separately join as a Member. Any association, partnership, organization, corporation, or non-profit entity that satisfies the applicable criteria, requirements, and procedures set out in this Agreement and the Membership Agreement shall be admitted as a Member by: (a) acceptance by the Company of its Membership Agreement (which acceptance shall be administered in a non-discriminatory fashion); (b) if a condition, the receipt by the Company of payment of Membership Fees; and (c) any required Board Approvals for membership as set forth in this Agreement. Except as provided in Section 4.3.2, Board Approval shall be required to admit new Charter Members and to determine the terms and conditions of such admission. For the avoidance of doubt, Board Approval shall not be required to admit new Core Members or Adopter Members.
- 4.1.4 Contribution by a Member of Assets in Lieu of Membership Fees. As determined by Board Approval (included in the Initial Budget of the Company or otherwise), contribution by a Member of certain assets or funds, including, but not limited to, intellectual property (with the exception of any Contribution (as defined in the Intellectual Property Rights Policy) to the Final Specification), and formation of the Company (as evidenced by written documentation therefore submitted by such Member), shall be accepted by the Company and the Board of Directors in lieu of payment of Membership Fees by such Member, provided the Board of Directors has determined the fair market value of such in-kind payment and any excess value of such assets or funds may not be refunded to the Member submitting the in-kind payment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the member of the Board of Directors who is designated as a representative of that Member whose contribution of assets or funds in lieu of payment of Membership Fees is considered for acceptance by Board Approval, shall not participate in such Vote.

Section 4.2 Types of Members.

4.2.1 <u>Charter Members.</u> Charter Members will have access to Draft Specifications under development and are authorized to provide comments and input to Specifications under development. Charter Members will have access to all releases of Final Specifications in accordance with the terms of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy without additional fee. Charter Members are authorized to designate a representative to be a member of a Working Group. Charter Members are authorized to designate a representative to be a member of the Board of Directors of the Company, as described below. Charter Members are expected, but shall have no obligation, to build or develop a commercial product or service supporting the Specifications and to implement defined technologies and solutions developed by the Company in the commercial products or services manufactured or developed by the Charter Member related to the Specifications. Charter Members shall have such other rights as the Board of Directors may from time to time approve. The current annual Membership Fee for Charter Members is set forth on the Fee Schedule to the Membership Agreement, and can be adjusted by Board Approval.

- 4.2.2 <u>Core Members</u>. Core Members will have access to Draft Specifications under development and are authorized to provide comments and input to Specifications under development. Core Members will have access to all releases of Final Specifications in accordance with the terms of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy without additional fee. Core Members are authorized to designate a representative to be a member of a Working Group. Core Members shall have such other rights as the Board of Directors may from time to time approve. The current annual Membership Fee for Core Members is set forth on the Fee Schedule to the Membership Agreement, and can be adjusted by Board Approval.
- 4.2.3 <u>Adopter Members</u>. Adopter Members will have access to all releases of Final Specifications in accordance with the terms of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, and to the certification program. Adopter Members shall have such other rights as the Board of Directors may from time to time approve. The current annual Membership Fee for Adopter Members is set forth on the Fee Schedule to the Membership Agreement, and can be adjusted by Board Approval.
- 4.2.4 <u>Non-Member participation by Advisors</u>. Advisors, who may include entities such as operators and regulatory agencies, may be requested by the appropriate Working Group on case by-case basis to provide input to Draft Specifications during development, provided that Advisors shall execute such non-member participation and/or contribution agreements as the Company may from time to time instruct. Advisors shall not execute a Membership Agreement nor shall they enjoy any of the rights and obligations of Members under the Membership Agreement or this Agreement. Advisors may be requested to designate a representative to be a member of a Working Group. There will be no annual participation fee for Advisors; provided, however, that a participation fee for Advisors can be instituted by Board Approval.
- 4.2.5 Additional Classes and Benefits of Members or Participants. The Board of Directors may from time to time create additional classes or types of Members or participants with specific benefits or rights or approve specific benefits to which certain Member classes may be entitled in addition to the benefits described in this Section 4.2. The Board of Directors may establish separate membership agreements for additional classes or types of Members or participants. The Board of Directors may designate that such new classes of Members will not be considered "members" within the meaning of § 18-101 of the LLC Act, but instead contractual Members bound only by the policies, procedures and agreements adopted by the Board of Directors and agreed to by such new Members or participants.

4.2.6 <u>Execution of Membership Agreement.</u>

- (a) To be admitted as a Member of the Company any association, partnership, organization, corporation, or non-profit entity not already a Member of the Company shall be required to execute a Membership Agreement that includes an acknowledgement to be bound by this Agreement, the Intellectual Property Rights Policy , and the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines. Pursuant to the Membership Agreement, all Members acknowledge that their status as Members may be publicly disclosed by the Company.
- (b) Any Affiliate of a Member, or Parent of an Affiliate of a Member, may execute a counterpart signature page to the Membership Agreement of such Member pursuant to the terms of Section 10.3 below, in order to make such Affiliate eligible to be a Permitted Affiliate Recipient. Any such Affiliate or Parent that executes a counterpart signature page to such Member's Membership Agreement pursuant to Section 10.3 is referred to herein as an "Affiliate Signatory." By executing such counterpart signature page, such Affiliate Signatory shall thereby agree to be bound by all applicable terms of this Agreement and all Appendices hereto, including without limitation the Intellectual Property Rights Policy and the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines. Any Affiliate Signatory shall have only those rights that are expressly set forth in this Agreement or any other applicable document as rights that are applicable to Affiliate Signatories, and no additional rights shall be implied hereunder.

Section 4.3 Restrictions on Transferability.

- 4.3.1 <u>General Statement.</u> Neither record title nor beneficial ownership of any Membership Interests may be Transferred except as expressly permitted by Section 4.3.2 provided that Membership Interest may not be transferred for value and shall be considered an impermissible transfer as set forth below (unless such value is related solely to the sale, acquisition, merger, or consolidation of a Member). No transferee of a Member's Membership Interest shall have any rights as a Member or be entitled to Vote on any action or matter or to participate in any meeting of the Members or in the management of the Company, unless and until such transferee is admitted as a Member in accordance with this Agreement. Any attempted Transfer in contravention of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be void ab initio and unenforceable and shall not bind or be recognized by the Company or any of the other Members. Each Member shall give prior written notice to the Company at the Company's principal office of an intended Transfer of its Membership Interest. If, notwithstanding this Section 4.3, a transferee acquires a Membership Interest from another Member in a Transfer that is not expressly permitted by Section 4.3.2, the Transfer of such Membership Interest shall constitute a Dissociation Event with respect to the transferor and transferee as provided in Section 4.4.1(b).
- 4.3.2 <u>Permitted Transfers</u>. The following Transfers are permitted, subject to and contingent upon the satisfaction of the requirements of Section 4.3.3: (i) a Transfer of all, but not less than all, of such Member's Membership Interest with Board Approval; and (ii) a Transfer of all, but not less than all, of a Member's Membership Interest to an Affiliate of such Member.
- 4.3.3 <u>Conditions</u>. A Transfer permitted by Section 4.3.2 shall only be consummated and be effective upon the execution and delivery by the transferor and transferee to the Company of such documents as are necessary to confirm (i) that such transferee agrees to become a party to this Agreement and to assume all of the obligations hereunder of the transferor and to be bound by the terms and conditions hereof in the same manner as the transferor, including without limitation the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, and (ii) that the proposed Transfer will not violate or cause the Company to violate any applicable rule, regulation, order, report, directive or policy of any applicable regulatory agency.
- 4.3.4 <u>Effect of Permitted Transfers</u>. When a Transfer of all of a Member's Membership Interest that is permitted by Section 4.3.2 has been consummated in compliance with the requirements of Section 4.3.3, the transferee shall automatically without further action by the Board of Directors or the Company be admitted as a substitute Member, and the transferor shall no longer be considered a Member of the Company for any purposes.

Section 4.4 Dissociation Events for Members.

- 4.4.1 <u>Occurrences Constituting Dissociation Events</u>. The following shall constitute "Dissociation Events" with respect to a Member:
- (a) <u>Voluntary Withdrawal</u>. The giving of written notice by a Member to the Company at any time and for any reason that such Member resigns as a Member of the Company. There shall not be any refund of any portion of a Membership Fee paid by such withdrawing Member and such withdrawing Members shall not be entitled to any distributions from the Company.
- (b) <u>Impermissible Transfers</u>. The Transfer of all or any portion of the Membership Interest of a Member to another Person that is not expressly permitted by Section 4.3.2, or the acquisition of all or any portion of the Membership Interest of another Member as a result of a Transfer that is not expressly permitted by Section 4.3.2.

- (c) <u>Failure to Pay Membership Fees</u>. The failure of a Member to pay any Membership Fees on or before the due date thereof as determined by Board Approval.
- Expulsion of Member. A Member may be expelled from the Company as a Member only if the following requirements have been satisfied: (1) a meeting of the Board of Directors was properly called and notice was properly given under this Agreement solely for the purpose of considering the expulsion of a Member and the Member whose expulsion is being considered shall be given ten (10) business days prior notice of the meeting and shall be invited to have its Representative attend the meeting and address the Board of Directors; (2) a final, non-appealable determination from a governmental agency or instrumentality was issued against a Member whose expulsion is being considered, and at least one Member has asserted in writing to the Company or to the other Members prior to such meeting that such determination could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect upon the Company's ability to accomplish its purposes or conduct its business as specified in Section 3.1 if a particular Member's Membership Interest in the Company is not terminated; and (3) Supermajority Board Approval is obtained to expel such Member; provided, however, that solely for purposes of determining Board Approval for such Vote, the Member whose expulsion is being considered shall not be entitled to Vote on such matter. Notwithstanding the above, the Company may expel, either immediately or upon a fixed date, a Member as a consequence of a notice, law, adverse action or recommendation from a government or governmental agency with authority over the Company that is issued against or binding upon a Member, directly or indirectly, provided that the Board of Directors shall approve any such expulsion by Supermajority Board Approval, and the expelled Members shall have the opportunity to present arguments or comments to the Board of Directors challenging any such expulsion, either before such action is taken if the time permits or after the action has been taken if the time does not permit such arguments or comments prior to expulsion.
- (e) <u>Bankruptcy or Other Cause</u>. The Bankruptcy of a Member, the dissolution and commencement of a winding up of a Member, or the occurrence of any other event that terminates the continued membership of a Member in a limited liability company under the LLC Act.
- (f) <u>Detrimental to Purposes of Company</u>. Conduct by a Member or by representatives of a Member which is seriously detrimental to the purposes of the Company, including, but not limited to, actions or omission that may jeopardize the Company's tax exempt status under 501(c)(6) of the Code, and, if capable of cure, failure or refusal by the Member to remedy the same within such specified period of time as may be notified to it by the Board of Directors.
- 4.4.2 <u>Effect of Dissociation Events</u>. The occurrence of a Dissociation Event shall cause such Member to immediately and automatically (i) cease to be a Member, (ii) lose all right, title and interest in its Membership Interest, and (iii) lose all rights and benefits hereunder; provided that certain provisions of this Agreement shall survive such Dissociation Event and shall continue to be obligations of such Member as set forth in Section 16.12 hereof. A Dissociation Event shall not entitle Member to any distributions from the Company, provided that the Board of Directors may, but is not required to, authorize cash distributions as permissible by an organization exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code and this Agreement.
- **Section 4.5** Suspension of Member. A Member may be suspended from the Company as a Member only if the following requirements have been satisfied: (1) a meeting of the Board of Directors was properly called and notice was properly given under this Agreement solely for the purpose of considering the suspension of a Member and the Member whose suspension is being considered shall be given two (2) business days prior notice of the meeting and shall be invited to have its Representative attend the meeting for the limited purpose of addressing the Board of Directors; (2) the Member has violated this Agreement, the Membership Agreement, the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines, or the Code of Conduct Policy, if any, or Member is restricted from actively participating in

the Company's activities under applicable laws, and in such case the Board has determined that such violation or restriction could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect upon the Company's ability to accomplish its purposes or conduct its business as specified in Section 3.1 if a particular Member's Membership in the Company is not suspended, or the Company would violate applicable law by permitting Member to continue to participate in the activities of the Company; and (3) Supermajority Board Approval is obtained to suspend such Member; provided, however, that solely for purposes of determining Board Approval for such Vote, the Member whose suspension is being considered shall not be entitled to Vote on such matter. The suspension of a Member shall not constitute a Dissociation Event.

Section 4.6 Independent Activities. Subject to the provisions of Article 10 regarding confidential information, each Member may engage in whatever activities it chooses, including activities that compete with the Company, the other Members or their Affiliates, without having or incurring any obligation to offer any interest in such activities or the opportunity to do so to the Company or to any other Member. Each Member may have and may hereafter develop businesses and interests that compete or conflict with the businesses and interests of other Members or of the Company. No Member has any duty to the Company or any other Member to disclose or account for such competing businesses and interests. As a material part of the consideration for the execution of this Agreement by the other Members, each Member hereby waives, relinquishes, and renounces any right arising under this Agreement to participate in other activities or businesses engaged in by such other Members as well as any interest or expectancy in other Members' business activities or ventures and to the income or proceeds derived from them, or right to information about or related to such business activities or ventures. No Member, by reason of acting as a Member of the Company, shall have any duty of loyalty, duty of care, or duty to act in the best interest of the Company or any other Member, nor shall any Member have any duty to disclose any information to the Company or other Members or their respective Affiliates it may have acquired in connection with its business activities or ventures even if such information may be deemed useful to the Company or its Members or their Affiliates, and each Member may act with respect to the Company solely in its own interest to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law.

Section 4.7 Compliance With Antitrust and Competition Laws.

The Company is a trade association of developers and users of the Final Specification. The Company is organized to promote the common interests of developers and users of the Specifications. The Company is not intended to become involved, and will not become involved, in the competitive business decisions of its Members, nor will it take any action which would tend to restrain competition among and between the Members in violation of the antitrust and competition of any applicable jurisdiction.

The Company and its Members unequivocally support the policy of competition served by the antitrust and competition laws and uncompromisingly intend to comply strictly with such laws. It shall be the responsibility of every Member and the Company to be guided by this policy of strict compliance with the antitrust and competition laws in all of the Company's activities. Each Member agrees to comply, and cause its Affiliates to comply, with the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines in connection with its involvement with the Final Specification and the Company's activities and hereby assumes the responsibility to ensure that its Representatives acting under this Agreement are aware of and understand all compliance guidelines adopted by the Company as well as principles of antitrust compliance generally.

Any violation by a Member or any Affiliate or Representative of a Member of the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines or of this Section 4.7 shall make the Member subject to suspension or termination by the Board of Directors from membership in the Company and immediate removal from the Board of Directors and any office held by any such Representative violating the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines or this Section 4.7; provided that any action of suspension or termination shall only be taken by

the Board of Directors upon an affirmative vote or written consent that satisfies the required voting threshold and any other requirement set forth in this Agreement.

Section 4.8 Restriction for Non-Compliance with Applicable Laws.

Each Member agrees to comply, and cause its Affiliates to comply, with all international, federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, regulations, and orders that are applicable to its involvement with the Company's activities and hereby assumes the responsibility to ensure that its Representatives acting under this Agreement are aware of and understand all applicable laws and compliance guidelines adopted by the Company. In the event (i) of any violation by a Member or any Affiliate or Representative of a Member of applicable laws or of this Section 4.8, or (ii) the participation of the Member in the activities of the Company violates or will violate applicable law, then Member shall be subject to suspension or expulsion by the Board of Directors from membership in the Company or in the case of a Representative of a Member immediate removal from the Board of Directors or any office held by any such Representative violating applicable laws or this Section 4.8; provided that any action of suspension, termination or removal shall only be taken by the Board of Directors as set forth in Section 4.5 and 4.4.1(d).

Section 4.9 Affiliates.

Each Member shall cause its Affiliates to comply with all obligations set forth in this Agreement, the Membership Agreement, the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, the Antitrust and Competition Guidelines, and any other applicable documents, that are specifically applicable to Affiliates, and shall be fully responsible to the Company for any failure of any Affiliate to so comply.

Section 4.10 Certification Program and Logo Usage.

Subject to the procedures and requirements as may be adopted by the Board of Directors, each of the Charter, Core and Adopter Members (and any other subsequent class of Member that the Board of Directors designates as having the right to participate in the certification program) may seek certification of the Member's products or services that implement a Final Specification and comply with any applicable Test Specification, and upon passing of the requisite requirements of the certification program may have rights to the Company's logos under the terms of a Trademark License Agreement entered into between Member and the Company. The Company may authorize certain laboratories or third parties to exclusively conduct certification testing that may be required to satisfy the requirements for certification of Member's products or services.

ARTICLE 5 MEETINGS OF MEMBERS

Section 5.1 Representation of Members.

5.1.1 Representation. Each Member shall designate, and maintain a currently effective designation of one or more authorized Representatives. Such Representatives may be independent contractors of such Member; provided that such Member shall be fully responsible for ensuring that any such independent contractor complies with all applicable requirements set forth in this Agreement or any of the Company's policies referenced herein, including without limitation the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, and such other requirements or Company policies as shall be established by the Board of Directors from time to time, including but not limited to a Code of Conduct Policy for Representatives. The initial Representatives of each Member are listed on such Member's Contact Information Form. Each Representative of a Member shall have the authority to act on behalf of such Member, including to exercise

such Member's right to Vote, with the Company and the other Members being entitled to rely on such authority with respect to such actions.

- 5.1.2 <u>Change in Representatives</u>. The Representatives of any Member serve at its pleasure, and such Member may remove (with or without cause), replace, add to or otherwise change its Representatives at any time. Each Member shall give written notice of any such change in its Representatives to the Company at its principal office, and such change shall take effect upon the receipt of such notice by the Company's representative at such principal office or at such later time as may be specified in the notice.
- 5.1.3 Member Information Regarding Representatives and Notice Recipients. Each Member shall maintain with the Company a currently effective schedule of information regarding such Member, including for each of its Representatives and designated recipients of notices under Section 16.2.1: (i) a phone number with voice mail capability; (ii) an email address; (iii) an address that is sufficient for registered or certified mail deliveries and deliveries by overnight delivery services; (iv) a facsimile number; and (v) a telephone number during regular business hours. Such information shall also include a list of all Affiliates of such Member. Such information may be changed or updated by written notice, from time to time, by such Member to the Company's representative at its principal office, accompanied by an email of such information if requested by the Company's representative. Such Company representative shall ensure that a set of such schedules, with the currently effective information provided to such representative by each Member, shall be available to the Members for each meeting of the Members. Upon request by any Member, such Company representative shall promptly email such schedules for the Members to such requesting Member.

Section 5.2 Meetings of the Members.

- 5.2.1 <u>Call of Meetings</u>. A meeting of the Members, for any purpose or purposes whatsoever, may be called at any time by Board Approval, or upon written request of a majority of the Charter Members or a majority of the Core Members. In either such event, notice of such meeting shall be delivered pursuant to Section 16.2.2. Any such written notice of a meeting shall state the purposes of the meeting.
- 5.2.2 <u>Time and Notice of Meetings</u>. Notice of any meeting of the Members shall specify the date and time of such meeting and be given to the Members at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance of such meeting. Unless changed by Board Approval, the date for determining Members entitled to be given notice of a meeting of the Members shall be the day before the first notice given to Members; it being expressly understood and agreed that Persons that are Members on such record date shall be entitled to receive such notice, whether or not any such Member then has the right to Vote on all or any matter that is the subject of such meeting or is then subject to a Dissociation Event that is then continuing and not cured.
- 5.2.3 <u>Location of Meetings</u>. Notice of any meeting of the Members shall specify the location of such meeting, as determined by Board Approval.
- 5.2.4 <u>Attendance at Meetings</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, a Member shall be considered to be present at a meeting if a Representative of the Member is present in person. Representatives shall not have the right to participate in any meeting by conference telephone unless otherwise approved by the Board of Directors.
- 5.2.5 <u>Waiver of Notice, Effect of Attendance, and Abstentions</u>. Notice of a meeting of the Members may be waived by any Member entitled to such notice. By attending a meeting, a Member waives objection to the lack of notice or defective notice for all purposes of the meeting unless at the

beginning of the meeting such Member objects to the holding of the meeting or to the transacting of business at the meeting. A Member that attends a meeting also waives objection to consideration at such meeting of a particular matter not within the purpose described in the notice unless such Member objects to considering the matter when it is presented. A Member attending a meeting that wishes to abstain in any Vote on a particular action or matter and for which they are entitled to participate shall express such abstention in a clear manner for the record, and the secretary designated for purposes of such meeting shall record such abstention with respect to such Vote in the minutes of such meeting.

- 5.2.6 Presiding Chair and Secretary. At every meeting of the Members, before the commencement of any further action and as the first order of business at such meeting, the Board of Directors shall, by Board Approval, appoint Persons to serve as the presiding chair and the secretary of the meeting. The secretary will record the minutes and take custody of a set of all documents prepared for or distributed at the meeting for retention in the Company's records. Any Representative selected to act as the presiding chair or the secretary at a meeting may also serve in his or her capacity as a Representative for all purposes of the meeting.
- 5.2.7 Quorum. The presence in person of a majority of the Charter Members and a majority of the Core Members by attendance (in person or as otherwise authorized by Section 5.2.4 hereof) of the Representatives thereof, shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at a meeting of Members. The Charter Members may hold a separate Member meeting or session within the Member meeting to consider items for which only the Charter Members are entitled to vote upon; and for such Charter Member meeting or session the presence of a majority of the Charter Members by attendance (in person or as otherwise authorized by Section 5.2.4 hereof) of the Representatives thereof, shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business with respect to items that only Charter Members may vote upon. No action at any Member meeting may be taken unless the applicable quorum is present. If less than a majority of the Charter Members and Core Members are present at a meeting (or less than a majority of the Charter Members for a separate meeting or session of the Charter Members), the Member representatives present at such meeting may by majority vote adjourn the meeting without further notice.
- **Section 5.3 Action Without a Meeting.** Any action required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of the Members, including any meeting of a class of Members, may be taken without a meeting if the action is evidenced by one or more written consents describing with particularity the action taken and prepared and delivered in compliance with this Section 5.3.
- 5.3.1 <u>Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness of Written Consent.</u> No written consent shall be effective unless and until all of the following conditions have been satisfied, with respect to the Members entitled to take an action by written consent:
- (a) Such written consent shall have been sent to each Member's designated recipient of notices under Section 16.2.1;
- (b) Such written consent shall have been executed by that number of Members that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting (excluding Members affirmatively abstaining under subsection (d) below); and
- (c) Following execution by such Members, the executed written consent is sent to and received by the Company's representative at its principal office.
- (d) For purposes of this Section 5.3, a Member may only abstain from a written consent by (1) executing such written consent and expressly stating in writing adjacent to such

signature that such Member abstains, and (2) causing such written consent to be sent to and received by the Company's representative at its principal office.

5.3.2 <u>Reliance by the Company</u>. The Company shall be entitled to rely upon the validity and authenticity of a written consent executed by a Member pursuant to this Section 5.3 without further investigation or inquiry, provided that such written consent shall purport to have been executed by a person who is then (i) a Representative of such Member or (ii) a designated recipient of notices (including copies) under Section 16.2.1.

ARTICLE 6 MANAGEMENT

Section 6.1 Management by the Board of Directors.

- 6.1.1 <u>Management Vested in Board</u>. The management of the Company is vested in a Board of Directors. Unless otherwise determined by Board Approval, management of the Company, either in whole or in part, shall not be vested in a manager. Each member of the Board of Directors shall devote such time and effort to the management of the business and affairs of the Company as such Person shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion.
- 6.1.2 <u>Charter Members' Right to Appoint Representatives.</u> Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, each Charter Member shall have the right to designate a Representative, as set forth on such Member's Contact Information Form or such other form as may be designated by the Company, to be a member of the Board of Directors and be entitled to Vote on any action or matter, and to participate in any meeting of the Board of Directors and in the management of the Company. Each Charter Member shall have the right to change its designated Representative at any time, with or without cause, by delivery of written notice to the Company as provided by this Agreement, and such new Representative shall immediately replace such Charter Member's member on the Board of Directors, and the Company shall reflect such change in the records of the Company and in such Member's Contact Information Form. Alternate Directors may be appointed pursuant to Section 6.7 below. Because each Charter Member has the right to designate one member of the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors shall not approve membership of any new Charter Member unless there is an available Board seat for such Charter Member at the time of admission.
- 6.1.3 <u>Size of Board</u>. The Board of Directors shall consist of a minimum of 3 members and a maximum of 13 members, which numbers may be amended by a Supermajority Board Approval.
- 6.1.4 <u>Vacancies</u>. In the event vacancies exist on the Board of Directors after each Charter Member has designated a Board member, the Board of Directors may upon Supermajority Board Approval establish a written election process enabling the appointment of one or more members to the Board of Directors from among the Representatives of Core Members. As part of such process, the Board of Directors shall provide each Adopter Member with the opportunity to upgrade to membership as a Core Member as of a specified record date in order to be included in the above-referenced written election process.
- 6.1.5 <u>Merger of Members</u>. In the event that two (2) or more Members that have a Representative on the Board of Directors are merged or one such Member acquired by another such Member, the surviving or acquiring Member shall designate which of its Representatives is to remain on the Board of Directors and the other Representative(s) will resign and be effectively removed from the Board of Directors immediately upon the closing of the acquisition or merger.

- 6.1.6 <u>Chairperson of the Board</u>. The Board of Directors shall, by Board Approval, elect a member of the Board of Directors to act as the Chairperson of the Board (and any replacement) for a period of one (1) year commencing with the first meeting of the Board of Directors, and at, or before, the beginning of each year thereafter.
- 6.1.7 <u>Certain Responsibilities of the Board.</u> The Board of Directors shall, among other Company management responsibilities, approve all Final Specifications, an Intellectual Property Rights Policy for the Company and the Members, as well as terms for a license for any Company Licensed Rights, Company Software, and any trademark that the Company may adopt for the purposes of licensing to Members, together with the terms for any Certification Requirements for interoperability and conformity with the Final Specification. The Company's current Intellectual Property Rights Policy is accessible to Members through the Company's website or membership intranet site.
- 6.1.8 <u>Conflict of Interest Policy.</u> The Board of Directors shall maintain a conflict of interest policy which shall apply in any instance where the Company proposes to enter into an Interested Party Transaction. For purposes of this Agreement, an "Interested Party Transaction" is any contract or other transaction (including but not limited to compensation arrangements, or other legal or financial commitments) between the Company and (a) any director, officer, or employee, (b) any family member of a director, officer, or employee, or (c) any corporation, partnership, trust, or other entity in which a director, officer, or employee is a director, officer, or holder of a financial interest. The Company's current Conflict of Interest Policy is accessible to Members through the Company's website or membership internet site.

Section 6.2 Actions by Board of Directors; No Individual Authority of Members. Only the actions of the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 6.1 shall be acts of the Company. No Member acting alone, unless expressly authorized by Board Approval, shall have any authority to act or sign on behalf of the Company, to represent the Company before any governmental authority, to bind the Company, to cause the Company to assume or undertake any obligation, debt, liability, duty or responsibility, or to pledge any of the Company's credit or property. The actions of the Board of Directors shall be limited to conducting duties that are permissible for Directors of a nonprofit business league organized under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.

Section 6.3 Delegation of Duties and Responsibilities by Board of Directors to Officers, Working Groups and Committees. From time to time, by Board Approval, the Board of Directors may delegate certain duties and responsibilities to (a) Officers of the Company appointed pursuant to Section 7.1 hereof, (b) Working Groups, which can be formed by Board Approval and tasked with the development of specific components of the Specifications or the Certification Requirements required thereby or any other project or matter as determined by the Board, or (c) Committees, which can be formed by Board Approval and tasked with certain matters as determined by the Board of Directors. Each and every Officer, Working Group and every member thereof, and Committee and every member thereof appointed or formed by the Board of Directors shall be responsible to the Board of Directors, serves at the pleasure of the Board of Directors and shall make such reports or presentations to the Board of Directors as the Board of Directors shall determine. All Charter Members and Core Members shall have the right to nominate Persons or Representatives to participate in Working Groups. Persons, including Officers, or Representatives of the Members shall be selected solely by Board Approval for membership on any Committee of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors, at its first meeting, shall appoint a Finance Committee that shall be responsible for development and oversight of the Initial Budget for the Company and for each succeeding Annual Budget for the Company. The chairperson of the Finance Committee shall be the Chief Financial Officer of the Company. The Board of Directors shall appoint a Steering Committee, with such responsibilities and composition as are set forth in the Operations Guideline Document. The actions of any of the governing bodies, which have been delegated duties by the Board of Directors, and the volunteer members of the governing bodies shall be limited to those duties that are permissible for governing bodies or volunteers of a nonprofit business league organized under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.

Section 6.4 Meetings of the Board of Directors.

- 6.4.1 <u>Call of Meetings</u>. A meeting of the Board of Directors, for any purpose or purposes whatsoever, may be called at any time by Board Approval or by the Chairperson. In such event, notice of such meeting shall be delivered pursuant to Section 16.2.2.
- 6.4.2 <u>Time and Notice of Meetings</u>. The Board of Directors shall meet at least once every other calendar month. Notice of any meeting of the Board of Directors shall specify the date and time of such meeting and be given to the members of the Board of Directors at least five calendar days in advance of such meeting.
- 6.4.3 <u>Location of Meetings</u>. Notice of any meeting of the Board of Directors shall specify the location of such meeting, as determined by Board Approval or by the Chairperson.
- 6.4.4 <u>Attendance at Meetings</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, a member of the Board of Directors shall be considered to be present at a meeting if the designated Board Representative of the Member or the Alternate Director is present in person. Representatives shall not have the right to participate in any meeting by conference telephone unless otherwise approved by the Board of Directors.
- 6.4.5 Waiver of Notice, Effect of Attendance, and Abstentions. Notice of a meeting of the Board of Directors may be waived by any member of the Board of Directors entitled to such notice. By attending a meeting, a member of the Board of Directors waives objection to the lack of notice or defective notice for all purposes of the meeting unless at the beginning of the meeting such member objects to the holding of the meeting or to the transacting of business at the meeting. A member that attends a meeting also waives objection to consideration at such meeting of a particular matter not within the purpose described in the notice unless such member objects to considering the matter when it is presented. A member attending a meeting that wishes to abstain in any Vote on a particular action or matter shall express such abstention in a clear manner for the record, and the secretary designated for purposes of such meeting shall record such abstention with respect to such Vote in the minutes of such meeting.
- 6.4.6 Presiding Chair and Secretary. At every meeting of the Board of Directors, the Chairperson shall serve as the presiding chair and the Secretary shall serve as secretary of the meeting, unless a Representative is selected to act as the presiding chair or a Representative or a non-Director attending the meeting is selected to act as the secretary at such meeting. The secretary will record the minutes and take custody of a set of all documents prepared for or distributed at the meeting for retention in the Company's records. Any Representative selected to act as the presiding chair or the secretary at a meeting may also serve in his or her capacity as a Representative for all purposes of the meeting.
- 6.4.7 Quorum. The presence in person at a meeting of at least a majority of the entire Board of Directors, by attendance at the meeting of the Representatives of at least a majority of the Members having the right to appoint a member to the Board of Directors in accordance with Section 6.1 hereof, shall be necessary to constitute a quorum of the Board of Directors for the transaction of business. If less than a majority of the directors are present at a meeting, the directors present may by majority vote adjourn the meeting without further notice.
- **Section 6.5** Action Without a Meeting. Any action required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of the Board of Directors may be taken without a meeting if the action is evidenced by one or more written

consents describing with particularity the action taken and prepared and delivered in compliance with this Section 6.5.

- 6.5.1 <u>Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness of Written Consent.</u> No written consent shall be effective unless and until all of the following conditions have been satisfied:
- (a) Such written consent shall have been sent to each member of the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 16.2.2;
- (b) Such written consent shall have been executed by that number of members of the Board of Directors that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting (excluding members of the Board of Directors affirmatively abstaining under subsection (d) below); and
- (c) Following execution by such members of the Board of Directors, the executed written consent is sent to and received by the Company's representative at its principal office.
- (d) For purposes of this Section 6.5, a member of the Board of Directors may only abstain from a written consent by (1) executing such written consent and expressly stating in writing adjacent to such signature that such member abstains, and (2) causing such written consent to be sent to and received by the Company's representative at its principal office.

Section 6.6 Approval by Board of Directors.

- 6.6.1 <u>Supermajority Board Approval</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the following matters shall require Supermajority Board Approval:
 - (a) Expulsion of a Member pursuant to Section 4.4.1 hereof;
 - (b) Dissolution of the Company pursuant to Section 13.1 hereof;
- (c) Material modification to the Purposes of the Company as set forth in Section 3.1 hereof:
- (d) Change to the Company's status as a nonprofit organization as set forth in Section 2.6 hereof;
- (e) Approval of the Annual Budget and any material modifications thereto during the fiscal year;
- (f) Submission of any action or matter to a Vote of the Members at a meeting of the Members to confirm Board Approval;
- (g) Amending the minimum or maximum size of the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 6.13 hereof;
- (h) Establishing a written election process enabling the appointment of one or more members to the Board of Directors from among the Representatives of Core Members pursuant to Section 6.14 hereof; and
- (i) Amending, modifying or supplementing this Agreement pursuant to Section 16.6 hereof.

- 6.6.2 <u>Special Approval for Final Specification</u>. Approval of the Final Specification by the Board of Directors shall be governed by Section 9.4.3, and shall require the Vote of the number of directors set forth therein.
- 6.6.3 Other Board Decisions. All other matters related to management of the Company, including without limitation such matters as are set forth in Section 6.1.7 above, shall be subject to Board Approval.

Section 6.7 Alternate Directors

- 6.7.1 <u>Alternate Director</u>. Each Board Member may designate an additional Representative to act as an alternate Director (the "Alternate Director") as the Board Member's alternate Representative to the Board of Directors by delivering a written notice to the Company thereof. The written notice to the Company designating the Alternate Director shall include the schedule of information about the Alternate Director as set forth in Section 5.1.3 of this Agreement. Such Alternate Director shall be entitled to receive notices of all meetings of Board of Directors, to attend and participate in any Board meetings and in the management of the Company, and, to the extent that the Board Member's Representative to the Board is absent for any Board meeting, to be counted as part of the quorum to Vote on any action or matter, to Vote on any action or matter and generally to perform all the functions of the Representative of a Member of the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 6.1 of this Agreement. The attendance of an Alternate Director shall be noted at the beginning of each meeting of the Board of Directors and recorded in the official Board meeting minutes.
- 6.7.2 <u>Bound by Agreement</u>. Every person acting as an Alternate Director shall be subject in all respects to the provisions of this Agreement relating to designated Director Representatives, including Section 12.6 (Exculpation and Duties and Liabilities of Directors and Other Authorized Persons). The signature of an Alternate Director to any written consent of the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 6.5 of this Agreement, unless the terms of the Alternate Director's appointment provides to the contrary, shall be as effective as the signature of the designated Representative to whom he or she is alternate.
- 6.7.3 <u>Change in Alternate Director</u>. Each Board Member shall have a right to change its Alternate Director at any time, with or without cause, by delivery of a written notice to the Company as provided by this Agreement, and such new Alternate Director shall immediately replace such Board Member's Alternate Director, and the Company shall reflect such change in the records of the Company.

ARTICLE 7 OFFICERS

Section 7.1 Officer Positions. The Board of Directors may in accordance with the Operations Guideline Document appoint or elect Officers from time to time to carry out the day-to-day operations of the Company or to perform other duties or functions, subject to the direction and control of the Members. Such Officers shall include at least the following: a President, a Secretary and a Chief Financial Officer. All Officers appointed by the Board of Directors shall have the duties and responsibilities and shall serve for such terms as shall be set forth in the Operations Guideline Document or as otherwise determined by Board Approval. Unless expressly otherwise provided herein or by Board Approval, a Representative selected to serve in an Officer position shall continue to serve in his or her capacity as a Representative and shall be entitled to Vote as a Representative on all matters on which the Member that designated such Representative is entitled to Vote. Any such Officer may be removed, with or without cause, at any time by Board Approval.

Section 7.2 Independent Activities of Officers. Any Officer who is an employee, contractor or agent of a Member may, in that capacity, engage in other activities for such Member and work on behalf of such Member to develop businesses and interests that compete or conflict with the businesses and interests of the other Members and of the Company without having or incurring any obligation to disclose or to offer any interest in any such activity to the Company or to any Member; provided, however, that such Member for which any Officer serves as an employee, contractor or agent shall disclose in writing its relationship with such Officer to the Company and its other Members. Subject to the foregoing, each Officer has the duty to perform in good faith any duties that he or she shall have agreed to undertake on behalf of the Company.

ARTICLE 8 MEMBER VOTING

Section 8.1 Voting Rights. Except as otherwise expressly provided by this Agreement or as otherwise required by the LLC Act or applicable law: (a) each Charter Member for which a Dissociation Event is not then continuing and which is not otherwise prohibited from Voting on a particular action or matter by this Agreement or the LLC Act shall be entitled to one vote on any amendment to this LLC Agreement under Section 16.6 and all other matters upon which the Members have the right to vote under this Agreement; and (b) each Core Member, Adopter Member or other classes of membership that may be created by the Board pursuant to Section 4.2.5 of this Agreement shall not be entitled to vote on any amendment to this LLC Agreement under Section 16.6, but will be entitled to one vote on all other matters required or permitted to be voted on by the Members. Other than through the designation of Representatives pursuant to Section 5.1, Members may not Vote by proxy.

Section 8.2 Default Requirement for Approval of Action by the Members. Except (i) with respect to actions that are Members' Issues, which shall be decided by Supermajority Charter Member Approval; and (ii) as otherwise provided expressly in this Agreement or in the LLC Act, approval by the Members of a matter submitted or required to be submitted for the Vote of the Members shall be decided by Member Approval.

ARTICLE 9 FINAL SPECIFICATION AND ADMINISTRATION

Section 9.1 Administration. The Members contemplate that the Final Specification shall be developed and distributed pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and such policies and guidelines as shall be determined by the Board of Directors or by a Working Group delegated such responsibility by the Board of Directors.

Section 9.2 Access to the Final Specification. All Members of the Company, and their Affiliates, shall have access to the Final Specification, at such times as shall be determined by the Board of Directors or by a Working Group delegated such responsibility by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may make such Final Specification available to the public, at such price and on such terms as may be determined by the Board of Directors.

Section 9.3 Working Groups. The Company shall have such Working Groups as may from time to time be designated upon by vote of the Board of Directors. It is anticipated that the Board of Directors shall designate the following Working Groups: (i) Technical Working Group; (ii) Ecosystem Working Group; (iii) User-experience Working Group; and (iv) Certification Working Group. The Board of Directors shall have the right to discontinue any Working Groups at any time, subject to the Operations Guideline Document.

Meetings and actions of Working Groups shall be governed by, noticed and held in accordance with the written Operations Guideline Document adopted by the Board of Directors ("Operations Guideline Document"), and the Board of Directors from time to time may amend such Operations Guideline Document. Upon establishment of a Working Group, that Working Group may, through its chairperson, propose specific procedures to govern that Working Group; such specific procedures subject to ratification by the Board of Directors. Working Group specific procedures not otherwise incorporated into the general Operations Guideline Document adopted by the Board of Directors shall apply only to the Working Group proposing such procedures.

- Formation. Any Charter Member or Core Member may propose to the Board of 9.3.1 Directors the establishment of one (1) or more Working Groups to carry out the work of the Company. Such proposal shall include the proposed purposes or objectives of such Working Group, and the Members that initially desire to participate in such Working Group. The Board of Directors shall (i) approve or disapprove the formation of each Working Group, (ii) approve or disapprove the purposes or objectives of such Working Group and (iii) appoint the initial and any replacement chairperson of such Working Group from among the Charter Members or Core Members, which chairperson shall serve for a term of one (1) year after which time the Board of Directors must either replace or reappoint said chairperson. The Board of Directors shall provide timely notice of the formation and chairperson of each Working Group to all Members as well as the then-current Operations Guideline Document that will govern the actions of such Working Group. Without limiting the powers of the Board of Directors as stated in this Agreement, all output of Working Groups, including but not limited to Draft Specifications, and modifications thereto, shall be subject to review by Members and review and approval of the Board of Directors in accordance with the Agreement prior to publication or disclosure by the Company and before becoming binding upon the Company and the Members.
- 9.3.2 <u>Composition</u>. Subject to the approval of the Working Group chairperson and the Board of Directors, a Charter Member or a Core Member may propose candidates for membership in the Working Group. Any Charter Member or Core Member in good standing may join any Working Group; provided however, that the Board of Directors may, from time to time, develop and publish objective minimum standards for membership in Working Groups as part of the Operations Guideline Document. The Operations Guideline Document shall govern the termination of membership or removal of any member from a Working Group.
- 9.3.3 <u>Record of Activities</u>. The Working Group shall elect a secretary or other person to document and record the Working Group's activities.
- 9.3.4 <u>Meetings</u>. Working Groups shall hold regular meetings on a schedule as determined by such Working Group. The noticing of meetings of the Working Group and the governance thereof shall be subject to this Agreement and the Operations Guideline Document. Where practical, Robert's Rules of Order shall be used as a guide in the conduct of meetings.

Section 9.4 Process for Approval of Final Specifications.

- 9.4.1 <u>License Review Period</u>. A Working Group shall have the responsibility for drafting and developing Draft Specifications. The license review period is set forth in section 6.1 of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy.
- 9.4.2 <u>Licensing Objections</u>. The process related to licensing objections is set forth in section 8 of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy.

- 9.4.3 Approval of Final Specification. Upon completion of the procedures referenced in sections 9.4.1 and 9.4.2 of this Agreement and upon majority votes of members of the Working Group who have attended not less than two (2) of the previous three (3) meetings of the Working Group, the Working Group shall submit such Draft Specification to the Board of Directors for review, comment and approval. The Draft Specifications shall be accepted as the Final Specification of the Company if the Board of Directors approves the Draft Specification as a Final Specification with not more than one (1) dissenting vote of the entire Board of Directors. If the Board of Directors does not approve such a Draft Specification as a Final Specification with not more than one (1) dissenting vote, the Secretary will return such Draft Specifications to the Working Group.
- 9.4.4 New Member Reviews. If an entity applies to become a Member in the Company, then subject to the execution of such confidentiality and/or nondisclosure agreements as the Company may determine necessary, such prospective Member shall be permitted not less than thirty (30) days to review the Draft Specification then under review and any previously adopted Final Specifications of the Company for any and all Essential IPR and to agree in a separate affirmative writing to be committed to the licensing provisions of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy, as to any Final Specifications or Draft Specifications for which the final license review period has been completed together with information required to be disclosed under the Intellectual Property Rights Policy. Failure to provide such written affirmation shall be deemed a withdrawal of the prospective Member's application for participation. No license review period will be extended for a new Member joining the Company during a license review period and all of the provisions of the Intellectual Property Rights Policy apply to such new Member as if the new Member had been a Member for the entire license review period.
- 9.4.5 <u>Modification of Final Specification</u>. A non-substantive correction to the Final Specification, for example the correction of a typographical error, may be submitted to the Board of Directors, which shall determine whether to approve the correction by Board Approval. Substantive corrections or modifications to the Final Specification shall require the approval of the revised Final Specification as a Draft Specification as provided for and in accordance with the process described in this Section 9.4.

Section 9.5 Survival of Rights and Obligations after a Dissociation Event.

A Member whose participation in the Company has terminated following a Dissociation Event in accordance with Section 4.4.2 of this Agreement, shall continue to be obligated to grant licenses and to cause its Affiliates to grant licenses as provided in the Intellectual Property Rights Policy for (i) any Essential IPR in a Final Specification that has been finally adopted in accordance with Section 9.4 of the Agreement, (a) prior to the effective date of such Member's termination or additionally (b) when the Member's notice of voluntary withdrawal is less than fifteen (15) days from end of the license review period for the same Final Specification; and (ii) any Essential IPR in such terminating Member's (or its Affiliates') Contributions incorporated in any Final Specification adopted in accordance with Section 9.4 of the Agreement after the effective date of such Member's termination.

ARTICLE 10 CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

Section 10.1 Company Confidential Information.

10.1.1 <u>Use and Disclosure of Company Confidential Information</u>. A Member will not use any Company Confidential Information except to the extent as is necessary to carry out its rights and obligations under or in connection with this Agreement and as expressly authorized by the Board of Directors, any Officer of the Company or by any Working Group. A Member will not disclose, give access

to, or distribute any Company Confidential Information to any third party, except as expressly authorized. A Permitted Affiliate Recipient (as described in Section 10.3 below) shall not be considered a third party for the purposes of this Section 10. A Member will take reasonable security precautions (at least as protective as the precautions it takes to preserve its own confidential information) to keep the Company Confidential Information confidential and shall restrict access to Company Confidential Information to only those of its, and its Permitted Affiliate Recipients' employees to whom such access is necessary for carrying out its rights and obligations under or in connection with this Agreement and advise such employees of the obligations assumed herein. For the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall any Member be permitted to disclose any Company Confidential Information to any Affiliate that is not a Permitted Affiliate Recipient.

10.1.2 Return or Destruction of Company Confidential Information. Upon the written request of the Company at any time, or upon a Dissociation Event, but subject to a withdrawing or expelled Member's rights, if any, to Company Confidential Information pursuant to contractual covenants or applicable laws, a Member shall at its own cost return or destroy, or expunge, as directed by the Company, all Company Confidential Information held in tangible form or stored on data carriers and no such Company Confidential Information shall be retained in any form provided that Company Confidential Information stored on data carriers must not be expunged to the extent this is technically not possible or would cause an unreasonable effort for the Member as a result of customary backup routines for the storage of electronic data; nevertheless, such Company Confidential Information shall continue to be Company Confidential Information until finally destroyed or deleted by the Member or the archiving or the backup service provider.

Section 10.2 Exceptions to Non-Disclosure of Company Confidential Information. The Members receiving Company Confidential Information ("Receiving Party") have no obligation to protect any portion of information that may otherwise be Company Confidential Information disclosed by the Company ("Disclosing Party") if: (a) the information is made publicly available by the Disclosing Party in writing; (b) the information is lawfully obtained by the Receiving Party from any source other than a Person to whom disclosure was made pursuant to this Agreement; (c) the information was previously acquired by the Receiving Party without an obligation to keep the information confidential; (d) the information is required to be disclosed by the Receiving Party to any governmental agency or court of competent jurisdiction by written order, subpoena, decree, or other compulsory process; provided, however, that, unless such action is prohibited by law, the Receiving Party provides written notice to Disclosing Party of the Receiving Party's receipt of such compulsory process and notice that the Receiving Party intends to comply therewith unless the Disclosing Party takes such action as may be necessary to stay such disclosure or excuse the Receiving Party from such disclosure; (e) the information is developed independently without use of such Company Confidential Information; or (f) was known to the Receiving Party prior to disclosure by the Disclosing Party.

Section 10.3 Permitted Affiliate Recipients. Any Member that desires to disclose any Company Confidential Information that it receives under this Agreement to any Affiliate may do so if and only if the Affiliate is a Permitted Affiliate Recipient. A "Permitted Affiliate Recipient" shall mean any Affiliate of a Member where any of the following is true:

- (i) such Affiliate is Controlled by such Member, in which event such Member agrees to cause such Affiliate to comply with all restrictions set forth in this Article 10; or
- (ii) such Affiliate has executed the Affiliate's counterpart signature page the form of which is attached as Schedule C to the Membership Agreement, in which case such Affiliate has thereby agreed to comply with all restrictions set forth in this Article 10; or

(iii) such Affiliate is Controlled by a Parent that has executed a counterpart signature page to such Member's Membership Agreement, in which case such Parent has thereby agreed to cause such Affiliate to comply with all restrictions set forth in this Article 10.

ARTICLE 11 FINANCE, TAX ELECTIONS, REPORTS

Section 11.1 Membership Fees. Each Member must pay the membership fees associated with its membership type as determined by the Board of Directors ("Membership Fees"). The Board of Directors may establish a schedule of Membership Fees as it deems appropriate. Each new Core Member and new Adopter Member agrees to pay to the Company the full amount of such Member's initial Membership Fees within 45 days after the date it signs the Membership Agreement. Each new Charter Member agrees to pay to the Company the full amount of such Member's initial Membership Fees within 45 days after the later of the date it signs the Membership Agreement or the date of Board Approval of such Charter Member's Admission. The Company shall provide to any requesting Member an invoice for such Membership Fees.

Section 11.2 Additional Membership Fees. Except as set forth in Section 11.1 and this Section 11.2 and in the Membership Agreement, no other Membership Fees to the Company shall be required, and no transfer of cash, property or services made by or on behalf of a Member to the Company shall constitute a capital contribution for purposes of this Agreement. By Supermajority Board Approval, the Company shall adopt an Annual Budget for the operation of the Company for each fiscal year following the initial fiscal year of the Company prior to the start of such fiscal year. At any time, if the Board of Directors determines that the amount of funds currently available or anticipated to be available during any fiscal year are insufficient or may be insufficient to defray the expenditures set forth in the Annual Budget, the Board of Directors may, by Board Approval determine the amount of supplemental Membership Fees required from the Members to defray such expenditures, with an invoice being delivered to each such Member by the Company with respect thereto.

Section 11.3No Third Party Benefit. The provisions of this Article 11 relating to Membership Fees are for the exclusive benefit of the Company and not for the benefit of any creditor of the Company or other Person. In no event shall any creditor, any trustee in bankruptcy or receiver of the Company, or any other Person have any right to call for any Membership Fees or to require any Member to pay any obligation of the Company.

Section 11.4No Capital Accounts. The Company shall not maintain capital accounts for any Member. Membership Fees shall be accounted for by the Company as ordinary revenues.

Section 11.5 Fiscal Year; Methods of Accounting. The fiscal year of the Company shall be the calendar year. The Company shall maintain its books in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles for nonprofit organizations and otherwise in accordance with accounting methods determined by Board Approval.

Section 11.6 Tax Elections. All tax elections required or permitted to be made by the Company shall be made by Board Approval, provided that such tax election is consistent with nonprofit business league organized under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.

Section 11.7 Tax Returns and Reports. The Board of Directors, at Company expense, shall cause the preparation and timely filing of income tax returns of the Company in all jurisdictions where such filings are required.

Section 11.8 Records to be Maintained. The Company shall maintain the following records at its principal office:

- (a) A current list of the full name and last known business address of each Member; A copy of the Certificate of Formation and all amendments thereto, together with executed copies of any powers of attorney pursuant to which the Certificate of Formation or any such amendment has been executed:
- (b) A copy of the Company's federal, state and local income tax returns and reports (including the Company's tax-exempt application);
 - (c) A copy of this Agreement including all amendments thereto; and
- (d) The Company's books and records, including financial statements of the Company.

Section 11.9 Inspection Rights of Members. The Company shall permit the Members, upon reasonable notice and during normal business, for any purpose reasonably related to such Member's interest as a Member to examine the records to be maintained by the Company set forth in 11.8 only.

ARTICLE 12 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY; INDEMNITY; AND INSURANCE

Section 12.1 Limitation of Liability. No Member shall be liable, solely by reason of being a Member, to any Person under a judgment, decree, order of any court or any administrative or arbitral body, or in any other manner, for a debt, obligation, or liability of the Company, whether arising in contract, tort or otherwise, or for the acts or omissions of any other Member, Officer, agent or employee of the Company, whether arising in contract, tort or otherwise. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement regarding the unauthorized act of a Member in violation of this Agreement under Section 12.3, no Member shall be liable to the Company or to any other Member for any debt, obligation, or liability of the Company or any other Member, Officer, agent, or employee of the Company, whether arising in contract, tort or otherwise.

Section 12.2Indemnity of Persons Acting for Company. A Member shall be entitled to be indemnified by the Company to the fullest extent permitted in the LLC Act, and shall be entitled to the advance of expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, in the defense or prosecution of a claim against it in its capacity as a Member to the fullest extent permitted by the LLC Act. By Board Approval, the Company may indemnify any Representative of a Member or any Person serving as a member of the Board of Directors or as an Officer or other representative or agent of the Company, and may advance expenses, including attorneys' fees, in the defense or prosecution of a claim against him or her in such capacity. The Company may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of such Persons against any liability asserted against or incurred by such Person in any such capacity or arising out of such Person's status as such, upon Board Approval.

Section 12.3 Indemnity of Company for Member's Unauthorized Acts. Unless by Board Approval the Board of Directors ratifies a debt or liability incurred by a Member in violation of this Agreement, each Member that causes the Company to incur any debt or liability in violation of this Agreement shall indemnify the Company for such debt or liability and for the reasonable costs and expenses of defending any claim of liability to the extent that it arises out of that Member's violation of this Agreement.

Section 12.4No Third-Party Benefit. The provisions of this Article 12 are for the sole and exclusive benefit of the described beneficiaries of the indemnification obligations set forth and not for the benefit of any creditor of such beneficiaries or other third party. In no event shall any creditor, any trustee in bankruptcy or receiver, or any other Person have any right to the benefit of such indemnity. Notwithstanding the foregoing nor Section 16.8 below, each Member's Representatives shall be third-party beneficiaries of the provisions of this Article 12 in accordance with its terms, but the Members may, in accordance with Section 16.5 of this Agreement, modify the provisions of this Article 12, as applied on a prospective basis with respect to events occurring after the date of such modification, without the consent of any such Representatives.

Section 12.5 Hold Harmless. Each Member waives and releases the Company and each other Member, and the Company waives and releases each Member, from any claim that the Member or the Company may otherwise have to the extent arising out of the Company's or any Member's errors and omissions in the design, or approval of any design by others, of the Final Specification or any component thereof, in the development or approval of the requirements imposed by the Company, by the Board of Directors or by any Working Group for the design of the Final Specification or any component thereof, or for any error in the Final Specification, provided that the Company or such Member was acting in good faith.

Section 12.6 Exculpation and Duties and Liabilities of Directors and Other Authorized **Persons.** No Person serving as a member of the Board of Directors, or participating on any Working Group or Committee authorized by the Board of Directors, or any other Person or entity acting on behalf and at the instruction of the Company (each such Person set forth in this sentence, an "Authorized Person") shall be liable to the Company or to any Member for any loss, damage, or claim incurred by reason of any act or omission performed or omitted by such Authorized Person in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed by such Authorized Person to be within the scope of authority conferred on such Authorized Person. To the extent that, at law or in equity, any Authorized Person has duties (including fiduciary duties) or is determined to have duties to the Company or to any Member, such Authorized Person shall not be liable to the Company or such Member for his or her good faith reliance on the provisions of this Agreement. In the absence of bad faith by the Authorized Person, any resolution or action so made or taken by such Authorized Person shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement, or a breach of any duty or obligation of such Authorized Person at law or in equity or otherwise. Whenever in the course of performing services for the Company or acting on behalf or at the instruction of the Company, an Authorized Person is permitted or required to make a decision (i) in his or her "discretion" or under a grant of similar authority or latitude, the Authorized Person shall be entitled to consider such interests and factors as he or she desires, including his or her own interests or (ii) in his or her "good faith" or under another express standard as instructed by the Company, the Authorized Person shall act under such express standard and shall not be subject to any other or different standard imposed by other applicable law.

ARTICLE 13 DISSOLUTION AND TERMINATION

Section 13.1 Dissolution. The Company shall be dissolved only upon Supermajority Board Approval and shall not require any Member Vote or other approval or consent rights. A Dissociation Event of any Member shall not cause dissolution of the Company. For the avoidance of any doubt, the dissolution of the Company shall occur only upon Supermajority Board Approval and will not occur due to the happening of any other event, including a Member Vote.

Section 13.2 Winding Up and Distribution of Assets. Upon dissolution, an accounting shall be made by the Company's independent accountants of the accounts of the Company and of the Company's assets, liabilities and operations, from the date of the last previous accounting until the date of dissolution.

The Members shall immediately proceed to wind up the affairs of the Company. If the Company is dissolved and its affairs are to be wound up, the Members shall do and shall cause the Company to do the following:

- 13.2.1 Access to Final Specification. The Company shall distribute to, or hold and operate for the benefit of the Members, any right, title and interest of the Company in or to the Final Specification, the technical information and know-how, and any right to use software or such other assets of the Company as may be necessary to permit the Members to continue to have access to and utilize the Final Specification; provided that the Board of Directors shall decide by Board Approval which means or techniques to utilize to accomplish the foregoing, including use of one or more liquidating trusts, liquidating agents or other agency or contractual arrangements, it being the intention of the Company that the purpose of any action pursuant to this Section 13.2.1 shall be to permit the Members to continue to have access to and utilize the Final Specification.
- 13.2.2 <u>Distribution of Assets</u>. Upon a dissolution of this Company, and after all of the known debts and liabilities of the Company have been paid or adequately provided for in accordance with applicable state and federal laws, the Company shall distribute all remaining assets of the Company to one or more Qualified Organizations, as the Board of Directors will determine as promptly as practicable; provided that the Board of Directors shall determine how best to ensure Member access to, and ability to utilize, the Final Specifications consistent with the Company's 501(c)(6) purpose. "Qualified Organization" will mean a corporation or other organization organized and operated exclusively for religious, charitable, educational, or other purposes meeting the requirements as will at the time qualify either (i) as exempt from federal income tax under Section 501(a) of the Code by reason of being an organization described in Section 501(c)(6) of the Code, or (ii) as a corporation or other organization to which contributions are deductible under Section 170(c)(1) of the Code. Any such plan of distribution will be conducted in accordance with the Company's tax status under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.
- Section 13.3No Additional Membership Fees or Contributions Required. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, upon the dissolution of the Company, no Member shall have any obligation to the Company, to any other Member, or to any other Person to pay any additional Membership Fees to the Company or to contribute any funds to the Company whatsoever.
- **Section 13.4 Certificate of Cancellation.** When all debts, liabilities and obligations have been paid and discharged or adequate provisions have been made therefore and all of the remaining property and assets have been disposed in accordance with Section 13.2 hereof, a Certificate of Cancellation shall be executed, which shall set forth the information required by the LLC Act.

Upon the filing of the Certificate of Cancellation, the existence of the Company shall cease, except for the purpose of suits, other proceedings, and appropriate action as provided in the LLC Act.

ARTICLE 14 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Section 14.1 General Provisions. Any dispute that arises out of this Agreement and is solely between or among two or more Members or is solely between or among one or more Members and the Company shall be resolved in accordance with Section 14.2 hereof, unless the parties involved in the dispute unanimously agree otherwise or are otherwise required by law.

Section 14.2 Negotiations.

14.2.1 <u>Appointment of Representatives</u>. At the request of any party involved in the dispute, by written notice to the Board of Directors and the Company, each party involved in the dispute

shall appoint a representative to meet for the purpose of resolving the dispute. The written notice shall include a short description of the dispute. The representatives shall meet as often as the parties involved in the dispute deem appropriate.

- 14.2.2 <u>Submission of Dispute to Senior Executives</u>. If the representatives of the parties involved in a dispute are unable to resolve the dispute within 30 days after the dispute is submitted to them, as described in Section 14.2.1, then any party involved in the dispute may, by written notice to the Board of Directors and the Company, demand that the dispute be submitted to a senior executive officer of each Member involved in the dispute.
- 14.2.3 <u>Discussions and Documents</u>. At any negotiations among such senior executive officers or other representatives of the parties involved in a dispute, each party may also be represented by counsel. Discussions and correspondence pursuant to this Section 14.2 shall be treated as confidential and developed for purposes of settlement, exempt from discovery and production, and not admissible in any arbitration or lawsuit without the concurrence of all parties. Documents identified in or provided with such communications, which were not prepared for purposes of the negotiations, will not be so exempted and may be admitted in evidence in the arbitration or lawsuit if such documents are otherwise admissible.
- 14.2.4 <u>Demand for Arbitration</u>. If such senior executive officers are unable to resolve the dispute within 60 days after the dispute is submitted to them, as described in Section 14.2.1, then any Member involved in the dispute may, by written notice to the Board of Directors and the Company, demand that the dispute be resolved by arbitration pursuant to Section 14.3. The notice shall specify in reasonable detail the nature of the dispute to be submitted to arbitration.

Section 14.3 Arbitration.

- 14.3.1 <u>Agreement to Arbitrate Disputes</u>. Any dispute that is submitted to arbitration shall be resolved in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association. Judgment upon the award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- 14.3.2 <u>Venue of Arbitration</u>. Any arbitration of a dispute shall be conducted in the District of Columbia, United States of America.
- 14.3.3 <u>Selection of Arbitrator</u>. The parties involved in the dispute will ask the American Arbitration Association in the District of Columbia, United States of America, to provide to each such party a list of five proposed arbitrators qualified to decide the controversy. Within seven days of receipt of this list, the parties involved in the dispute will undertake to agree to an arbitrator from the list. If the parties involved in the dispute cannot agree, the American Arbitration Association will select an arbitrator from the list, and such selection shall be binding upon such parties.
- 14.3.4 <u>Arbitration Award or Decision</u>. The arbitrator shall have no power or authority to make awards or issue orders of any kind except as permitted by this Agreement and substantive law, and in no event shall the arbitrator have the authority to make any award that provides for punitive or exemplary damages. The arbitrator's conduct shall be consistent with the American Arbitration Association's Code of Ethics for Arbitrators in Commercial Disputes. Any award or decision rendered by the arbitrator in the dispute shall be final and binding on the Members and the Company.
- 14.3.5 <u>Discovery</u>. Discovery shall not be permitted in such arbitration except as allowed by the rules of the American Arbitration Association, or as otherwise agreed to by all parties involved in the dispute.

14.3.6 <u>Provisional Equitable Relief.</u> This Section 14.3 shall be without prejudice to the rights of the Company or any Member to seek preliminary injunctive or other interim or provisional equitable relief in any court of any judicial authority that has jurisdiction over the parties or the subject matter of the dispute.

ARTICLE 15 MEMBER REPRESENTATIONS AND COVENANTS

Section 15.1 Representations. Each Member hereby represents and warrants to the Company and to each other Member as of the date hereof as follows:

- 15.1.1 <u>Information Reviewed</u>. The Member has received and reviewed all information the Member considers necessary or appropriate for deciding whether to acquire the Membership Interest. The Member has carefully reviewed all such information and is thoroughly familiar with the proposed business, operations, properties and financial condition of the Company and has discussed with the Company any questions the Member had with respect thereto. The Member has consulted with the Member's own legal, accounting, tax and other advisers with respect to the acquisition by the Member of the Membership Interest.
- 15.1.2 <u>No Representations</u>. No agent or employee of the Company or of any Member, and no other Person has at any time represented, guaranteed, warranted or implied to such Member that such Member may freely Transfer the Membership Interest, that any cash distributions from the Company will be made to the Members, or that any tax benefits will accrue as a result of an acquisition by the Member of the Membership Interest in the Company.
- 15.1.3 <u>Authority</u>. This Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding agreement of the Member, enforceable against the Member in accordance with its terms, subject to the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, moratorium and other laws affecting the rights and remedies of creditors generally and of general principles of equity. The Member is empowered and duly authorized to enter into this Agreement under its organizational documents. The Person signing this Agreement on behalf of the Member is empowered and duly authorized to do so by, as necessary, such Member and its organizational documents.

Each Member understands that the Company is relying on such Member's representations in this Section 15.1. Each Affiliate Signatory party to this Agreement hereby makes the representations and warranties set forth in this Section 15.1, on its own behalf, to the Company and the other Members.

- **Section 15.2 Indemnification by Member.** The Member (and, if applicable, its Affiliate Signatories) hereby agrees to indemnify and defend the Company and each of the other Members and hold them harmless from and against any and all claims, liabilities, damages, cost and expenses (including court costs and attorneys' fees and expenses) to the extent suffered or incurred on account of or arising out of:
- 15.2.1 Any breach of or inaccuracy in the Member's (or, if applicable, its Affiliate Signatories') representations, warranties or agreements herein, including the defense of any claim based on any allegation of fact inconsistent with any of such representations, warranties or agreements; or
- 15.2.2 Any action, suit or proceeding based on a claim that any of such representations, warranties or agreements were inaccurate or misleading or otherwise cause for obtaining damages or redress under any applicable law.

ARTICLE 16 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Section 16.1 Further Assurances. Each Member (and, if applicable, its Affiliate Signatories) will, upon the reasonable request of the Company or another Member, perform, execute, acknowledge and deliver, and cause its Affiliates to perform, execute, acknowledge and deliver, all such further acts, deeds, assignments, transfers, powers of attorney and assurances as may be necessary or appropriate from time to time to effect or evidence the transactions contemplated hereby or to comply with any laws, rules or regulations applicable to the Company or the parties hereto as Members thereof.

Section 16.2 Notices.

16.2.1 Notices Generally.

- (a) Notices of Meetings and Other Matters. All notices, demands and requests required to be delivered to each Member under the Agreement shall be delivered to such Person and by such preferred means of delivery as are designated from time to time by such Member (with a courtesy copy also being sent by electronic mail if requested by such Member), with a copy being delivered to one other Person if requested by such Member. The initial designations by each Member are set forth on such Member's Contact Information Form, with changes thereto to be effected by such Member pursuant to subsection (b) below.
- (b) <u>Notice Designee Changes</u>. Each Member's designation of a replacement Person, or new address or means of delivery for notices about meetings or other matters, or to receive a copy of such notices, shall be effected by written notice, from time to time, by such Member to the Company's representative at its principal office, accompanied by an email of such information if requested by the Company's representative.
- (c) <u>Notice Authority and Reliance</u>. So long as any written notice given by a Member with respect to this Agreement shall have been executed by one of its Representatives or designated recipients of notices (including copies) under subsection (a) above, the Company and the other Members shall be entitled to rely upon such notice without further inquiry, either as to the authenticity of, or the authority of the Person executing, such notice on behalf of such Member.
- (d) <u>Effective Receipt of Notice</u>. Notices delivered to the recipient designated by a Member pursuant to subsection (a) above shall constitute notice hereunder, and any failure to deliver any notice to a person designated to receive a copy of such notice will not render notice to such Member ineffective so long as such notice was delivered to the primary designee of such Member pursuant to Section 16.2.2.
- 16.2.2 <u>Method and Determination of Delivery</u>. All notices, demands and requests required to be delivered to a Member under this Agreement shall be delivered by personal delivery, by registered or certified mail (postage and charges prepaid), by recognized overnight delivery service or by facsimile transmission. Any such notice shall be deemed to be given and delivered to a Person as the designee of a Member for purposes of this Agreement as follows:
- (a) For notice by personal delivery, upon delivery (even without signed receipt) to the address designated for such Person by such Member.

- (b) For notice by either mail or overnight delivery service to the address designated for such Person by such Member, two business days after mailing or one business day after delivery by the overnight delivery service, regardless of whether or not actually received by such Person.
- (c) For notice by facsimile, upon completion of the facsimile transmission to the facsimile number designated for such Person by such Member and print out of the log verifying transmission, regardless of whether or not actually received by such Person.

Section 16.3 Compliance with Law. Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, each Member will use the technology to which it has access under or in connection with this Agreement (including without limitation Company Licensed Rights and Company Software) in a manner that is consistent with all applicable export laws, rules and regulations, and will institute any procedures that may be required or appropriate to ensure compliance with such laws, rules and regulations. Further, each Member shall ensure that the activities of its Affiliates and Representatives in connection with the operations of the Company are at all times in compliance with all applicable laws, rules and regulations relating to corrupted practices and money laundering.

Section 16.4Application of Law. This Agreement, and the application and interpretation hereof, shall be governed exclusively by its terms and by the laws of the State of Delaware and specifically the LLC Act; provided that the Company shall act consistent with the requirements of a nonprofit business league organized under Section 501(c)(6) of the Code.

Section 16.5 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Exhibits and Appendices attached hereto, and together with each Membership Agreement entered into by each Member with the Company, constitutes the entire agreement of the Members relating to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements, whether oral or written, relating to the subject matter hereof. There are no representations, agreements, arrangements or understandings, oral or written, between or among the Members relating to the subject matter of this Agreement that are not fully expressed in this Agreement.

Section 16.6Amendment. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented or modified as set forth in a writing that receives Supermajority Board Approval and that has been approved by Supermajority Charter Member Approval; provided that amendments, supplements or modifications that do not constitute Members' Issues, as defined above, shall require Charter Member Approval instead of Supermajority Member Approval. All amendments, supplements or modifications made pursuant to this Section 16.6 shall be binding on all Members.

Section 16.7 Effect of Waiver or Consent. No waiver or consent, express or implied, by the Company or any Member to or of any breach or default by the Company or any Member in the performance by the Company or such Member of its obligations hereunder shall be deemed or construed to be a consent or waiver to or of any other breach or default in the performance by the Company or such Member of the same or any other obligations of the Company or such Member hereunder. No single or partial exercise of any right or power, or any abandonment or discontinuance of steps to enforce any right or power, shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or power.

Section 16.8 Facsimiles. For purposes of this Agreement, any copy, facsimile or other reliable reproduction of a writing, transmission or signature may be substituted or used in lieu of the original writing, transmission or signature for any purpose for which the original writing, transmission or signature could be used, provided that such copy, facsimile or other reproduction shall be a complete reproduction of the entire original writing, transmission or signature, as the case may be.

Section 16.9 Limitation on Rights of Others. Nothing in this Agreement, whether express or implied, shall be construed to give any Person (other than the Members hereto and their respective representatives, permitted successors and assigns, and as expressly provided herein) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of this Agreement or any covenants, conditions or provisions contained herein, as a third-party beneficiary or otherwise. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, none of the provisions of this Agreement shall be for the benefit of, or enforceable by, any creditors of the Company or any other Person. Except and only to the extent provided by applicable statute, no such creditor or other third party shall have any rights under this Agreement or any agreement between the Company and any Member with respect to any Membership Fees or otherwise.

Section 16.10 Rights and Remedies Cumulative. The rights and remedies provided by this Agreement are cumulative and use of any one right or remedy by any Member shall not preclude or waive the right to use any or all other remedies. Such rights and remedies are in addition to any other rights the Members may have by law, statute, ordinance or otherwise.

Section 16.11 Successors and Assigns. Each and all of the covenants, terms, provisions and agreements contained in this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Members hereto and, to the extent permitted by this Agreement, their respective successors and assigns.

Section 16.12 Survival of Certain Representations and Covenants. In the event of the occurrence of a Dissociation Event that shall cause a Member to cease to be a Member, in accordance with Section 4.4 hereof, all rights and obligations of the Member under this Agreement shall terminate without any liability of such Member or the Company to the Company or such Member or to any other Member, as the case may be, except as provided in the next succeeding sentence of this Section 16.12 and except for any liability of any such Member (or any of its Affiliate Signatories, if applicable) then in breach of its covenants, agreements, representations or warranties hereunder; provided that the foregoing shall in no way limit the survival of Section 9.5 of this Agreement with the terms thereof. The provisions of this Section 16.12, and of Sections 9.5, 15.2 and 16.13 and of Articles 10 and 12 shall expressly survive the termination of this Agreement.

Section 16.13 Injunctive Relief; Costs of Enforcement. Each Member hereby acknowledges and agrees that any breach or threatened breach of this Agreement by the Member (or any Permitted Affiliate Recipient or Affiliate Signatory) may result in irreparable harm to the Company for which monetary damages will be inadequate and that the Company shall be entitled to equitable relief (including, but not limited to, injunctive relief) in addition to any other rights and remedies that may be available. In the event that the Company prevails in any lawsuit resulting in a final judgment related to a breach of this Agreement by a Member (or any Permitted Affiliate Recipient or Affiliate Signatory), or the Member prevails in any lawsuit related to a breach of this Agreement by the Company, the prevailing party shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys' fees and other out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection therewith.

Section 16.14 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement or the application thereof in any circumstances shall be illegal, invalid or unenforceable to any extent, the remainder of this Agreement and the application thereof shall not be affected and shall be enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law. Furthermore, a new provision shall automatically be deemed added to this Agreement in lieu of such illegal, invalid or unenforceable provision, which new provision shall be as similar in terms to such illegal, invalid and unenforceable provision as is possible with the new provision still being legal, valid and enforceable.

Section 16.15 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of separate counterparts and all of such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same

instrument binding on and inuring to the benefit of each party so executing this Agreement with the same effect as if all such parties had signed the same instrument at the same time and place.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been executed by a duly authorized representative of the Company and the Members who have executed Counterpart Signature Pages hereto, effective as to the Company and all Members of the date first noted above.

Ву:	
Name:	
Title:	

CAR CONNECTIVITY CONSORTIUM LLC

LIST OF SCHEDULES, EXHIBITS AND APPENDICES

Schedule A — Member Counterpart Signature Page

SCHEDULE A

COUNTERPART SIGNATURE PAGE

Reference is hereby made to that certain Third Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement dated as of April 24, 2024 (the "LLC Agreement") by and among Car Connectivity Consortium LLC (the "Company") and the Members of the Company. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the LLC Agreement.

By execution of this Counterpart Signature Page to the LLC Agreement, the undersigned hereby: (a) acknowledges receipt of a copy of the LLC Agreement; (b) approves the LLC Agreement; and (c) agrees to be bound by and obtain the benefit of the rights and restrictions of the LLC Agreement as a Member thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Counterpart Signature Page as of the
th day of
Print Name of Member
Ву:
(signature)
Print Name and Title of Person Signing